MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 3rd November 2014 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.
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119

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Cornwell.
120

Police Update and Presentation
Acting Inspector Alan Boughen presented PCSO Dawn Rae with a District Commanders Certificate in recognition of her professionalism, determination, and commitment to the community of March and her contribution towards making Cambridgeshire a safer place.
His views and the commendation were endorsed by the Mayor on behalf of March Town Council.

A police update was then provided by PCSO Dawn Rae as follows:

a) The ticketing of illegally parked vehicles is still being actioned by PCSOs.
b) Parking enforcement in the access road on the corner of March Market Place is being hampered by problems with the yellow lining. Contact has been made with Matthew Pickering of Cambs County Council to clarify the situation.
c) Halloween passed without any complaints regarding anti-social behavior.
d) A new PCSO with nine years service (Beverley) has transferred into March to cover March East and West.

e) Another PCSO (Shane) will be starting on 9th November 2014. He is a new recruit and will be training with Dawn until Christmas.

f) During November PCSOs will be concentrating on cyclists riding without lights.
Following her presentation, both PCSO Dawn Rae and Acting Inspector Alan Boughen were thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.30pm.
121

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Keane, Owen and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillors Owen and Skoulding left the debating table for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that three additional planning applications would be discussed.
Councillor Pugh took the Chair for this agenda item only.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.
F/2009/14/CW
Variation of Condition 12 of planning permission F/02003/12/CW.

The proposal is not to replace the wheel wash as no space is available to relocate it…and instead instigate other measures.


FCC Landfill Site, Hundred Road, March.

Received: 22 October 2014.





Reply By: 12 November 2014.


Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0746/RM

Erection of a single storey 2-bed dwelling with integral garage and 2.0 metre high acoustic fencing at Land South West Of 13 Badgeney Road, March.




Revised proposals: Hip added to the side, garage increased in size, acoustic fencing extended to side of no. 9, parking/turning area increased in size.
Received: 27 October 2014.





Reply By: 6 November 2014.

Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0819/F
Mr P Maddison, 9 St Johns Road, March.
Erection of a single storey extension to link existing buildings, involving alterations to and part demolition of existing church hall.
Our Lady Of Good Counsel And St Peters Church, St Johns Road, March.

Received: 27 October 2014.





Consultation Date: 24 October 2014.


Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0772/F
Change of use of part of existing retail car park to hand wash and valeting centre including the stationing of an office building and erection of a canopy at Tesco Stores PLC, 10 Hostmoor Avenue, March.


Revised Proposals: Description clarified to include change of use of land.


Received: 3 November 2014.

Return by 14 November 2014.

Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0803/F
Erection of a single-storey 3-bed dwelling with integral garage involving demolition of existing dwelling at 89 Upwell Road, March.


Revised Proposals: Amended layout and design.

Received: 3 November 2014.

Return by 12 November 2014.
Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0843/F
Mr & Mrs P Bavister, 72 Wimblington Road, March.

Erection of a 2-storey side extension and formation of a new vehicular access to existing dwelling.
S/a.

Received: 3 November 2014.

Return by 20 November 2014.

Recommend approval.

122

Public Participation
Since nobody had given the requisite notice to the Clerk to enable them to address the meeting, no public participation took place.

123

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 

Main Council Meeting of 6th October 2014.
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 20th October 2014.
Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 20th October 2014.
124

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 6th October 2014:
Minute 106(e):
The information concerning master-planning was received from Derek McKenzie on 24th October 2014, and the subsequent e-mail was forwarded to Gary Garford on 27th October 2014. A holding response was received the same day.

Based on the response received from Councillor John Clark earlier in the day, his replies concerning Estover continued to be evasive and failed to answer questions raised.


It was agreed that, since Councillor Clark was at the meeting, Standing Orders should be suspended to allow him to address the meeting.


Because of this, Councillor Count, as the Leader of CCC, declared a personal interest and left the room whilst Estover was being discussed.
Extremely lengthy discussions ensued with all parties being given the opportunity to express their point of view. No conclusions were reached but all Councillors were asked to leave the meeting and duly consider the best way forward.

It was then agreed to invite Councillor Count back into the room to enquire whether CCC had produced any other options for the Estover land. It transpired that no other development options existed other than the number of properties involved. 

Minute 108 / 93:
Trevor Watson (FDC) was e-mailed on 7th October 2014 regarding queried flooding issues. A response received on the same day stated that this information had been forwarded by him to CCC.


It was noted that Station Road should be fully investigated prior to resurfacing works and that the Ellingham Avenue area should be checked to ascertain whether sufficient water displacement capacity was in situ.


It was agreed that Trevor Watson should be requested to add Alpha Street, North Street and Norwood Avenue to his monthly flooding report.


It was also agreed that “Flooding Issues” should be included as a monthly agenda item.
Minute 108 / 96:
An update concerning illuminating Britannia is still awaited.

Minute 109 & 110:
Sgt Martin Monger was e-mailed on 7th October 2014 regarding increased parking enforcement. 

Minute 112:
The Clerk provided updated Model Financial Regulations to all Councillors.

Minute 113:
The Clerk provided an amended header page and page 84 of the Standing Orders to all Councillors.

Minute 116:
CGM Landscapes were contacted on 8th October 2014 regarding edging the grass verges.

125

March Education Foundation Nominee
Councillor Quince has just completed a four year term on March Education Foundation, and he duly notified the meeting that he was prepared to stand for a further four years.
It was unanimously agreed that Councillor Quince be re-appointed to such post and that the Assistant Town Clerk notifies the Foundation accordingly.
126

Cambridgeshire County Council Update
Councillor Count provided the following updates:
a) The Boundary Commission is currently undertaking a review.

b) The CCC Key Issues Briefing Paper has previously been circulated. 
127

Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen provided updates as follows:
a) A Committee structure for Fenland will be looked into in the foreseeable future.

b) A current review indicates that CIL is not viable in Fenland at the present time. 
128

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.10pm

Councillor CC Owen    ………………………………………..  1st December 2014.

Mayor of March.
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